2016 VALUE ADJUSTMENT BOARD


Minutes of the January Monthly VAB Meeting

Thursday, January 12, 2017
2:00 PM, Council Chambers

1st Floor, City Hall (St. James)

Council Member John Crescimbeni, Chairman



Cheryl Brown, VAB Clerk, Excused
Council Member Danny Becton





Heather Pelegrin, VAB Supervisor

Council Member Al Ferraro, Alternate




Nichole Oswald, VAB Staff
School Board Member Cheryl Grymes, Excused




School Board Member Warren Jones, Temporary Appointee 




Council Appointed Citizen Member Kristanna Barnes




School Board Appointed Citizen Member Denise Wallace
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

In Attendance:

William H. Jeter, Jr., VAB Attorney

Loree French, Counsel to the Property Appraiser
Jerry Holland, Property Appraiser
Keith Hicks, Chief Appraiser

Harry Guetherman, Commercial Division Chief, PAO

Jim Ogburn, Residential Division Chief, PAO

Dana Clark, Homestead Division Chief, PAO
Scott Obrekaitis, Homestead Division, Staff
Chairman Crescimbeni called the meeting to order at 2:05 PM

1. Introductions of Board and staff.  
2. Chairman Crescimbeni stated the first item on the agenda was to approve the 2016 VAB Organizational Meeting Minutes.  Citizen Member Wallace made a motion to approve the Meeting Minutes from the 2016 VAB Organizational Meeting.  2nd by Citizen Member Barnes.  Board approved 5–0.

3. William Jeter, VAB Attorney, explained the Public Comments procedures.
4. Public Comments section:
· VAB # 298 – Dr. Felicia Fox, Petitioner did not agree with the Special Magistrate recommended decision and asked the Board not to accept it.
· VAB # 924 – Hong Sheng, Petitioner did not agree with the Special Magistrate recommended decision and asked the Board not to accept it.
· VAB # 1004 – Brenda Ezell on behalf of the property owner.  Petitioner did not agree with the Special Magistrate recommended decision and asked the Board not to accept it.
· VAB # 15057 – Zaida Ortiz (Late File Petition).  Petitioner asked the Board to reconsider her late filed petition for Homestead Exemption for 2016.
· Michelle Johnson – No petition filed yet.  Petitioner wanted to explain to the Board why she is late and that she would be filing a late petition.
5. Chairman Crescimbeni asked if there were any more speakers that wished to address the Board.  There were none, so the Public Comments portion was closed.

6. Chairman Crescimbeni asked for any deferrals from petitioners other than the previous speakers.  There were none.
7. Chairman Crescimbeni asked for any deferrals from the Property Appraiser’s Office.  There were none.

8. Discussion was held by the Board members and Bill Jeter, VAB Attorney regarding late filed petitions.  Mr. Jeter pointed out that, according to Department of Revenue Rule, a late filed petition can only be granted by VAB if the late-filing petitioner demonstrates “good cause” as defined by Rule and if the delay will not be harmful to the performance of board functions in the taxing process.  As of the meeting date, 94 late-filed petitions have been received and considered only on the basis of whether or not “good cause” had been shown.  It was suggested, however, that acceptance of any further late-filed petitions (whether or not “good cause” is shown) would likely interfere with the board’s orderly conclusion of proceedings for the 2016 VAB year.  In support of this suggestion, Mr. Jeter and VAB Staff also informed the board that almost all pending petitions had been scheduled for special magistrate hearings and were expected to conclude during January.  There are currently 3 pending late-filed petitions, and Mr. Jeter sought VAB direction on how to address these petitions.  Council Member Becton made a motion that any late filed petitions that were First Time Homebuyers should be accepted.  2nd by Citizen Member Barnes.  Discussion was held by the Board members and Mr. Jeter further regarding late filed petitions and First Time Homebuyers.  The First Time Homebuyers part of the motion was removed and decided not to be used during the discussion.  Citizen Member Wallace offered a friendly amendment to Council Member Becton’s motion.  The friendly amendment is that any late filed petitions received after 5:00 PM on January 13, 2017 would be harmful to the taxing process and function of the Board.  Council Member Becton accepted the friendly amendment to his motion.  Board approved the friendly amendment to the motion 5–0.
9. Consider the recommended decisions listed on the 13 page excel spreadsheet for the 2016 January 12, 2017 VAB Meeting.  Council Member Becton made a motion to approve all of the recommended decisions on the excel spreadsheet.  2nd by School Board Member Jones.  Citizen Member Wallace asked the Chair if that included the speakers that asked for deferrals during the Public Comments portion earlier in the meeting.  The Chair responded yes, all recommendations listed on the spreadsheet.  Board approved 5–0.
10. Discussion was held by the Board and Mr. Jeter regarding late file petition 15057.  Ms. Ortiz spoke earlier in the meeting during Public Comments.  She asked the Board to reconsider her late file petition and to grant her petition so that she can try to receive the Homestead Exemption for the 2016 tax year.  Citizen Member Barnes made a motion to ask Mr. Jeter to revisit the late file petition for reconsideration.  2nd by School Board Member Jones.  Board approved 5–0.
11. Mr. Jeter explained to the Board members that there is an issue regarding Attorney Special Magistrates.  In Duval County for the 2016 VAB year, there is only 1 Attorney Special Magistrate.  The 1 Attorney Special Magistrate that we currently have employed had to recuse himself from an exemption hearing.  Mr. Jeter informed the Board that he reached out to two Attorney Special Magistrates that we have employed in the past.  Mr. Jeter then asked the Board to approve and hire 2 Attorney Special Magistrates for the remainder of the 2016 VAB hearings.  The names are William B. Ryan and Darden Yerkes.  Citizen Member Wallace made a motion to enter into contract with both Attorney Special Magistrates for the remainder of the 2016 VAB year.  2nd by Citizen Member Barnes.  Board approved 5–0. 

12. Mr. Jeter informed the Board members that Ms. Sheila Anderson, Tax Representative, has been sending letters to the Florida Department of Revenue with copies to the Governor and the Attorney General, among others.  Mr. Jeter wanted the Board to be aware of Ms. Anderson’s concerns regarding the VAB in Duval County.  She has filed a complaint with the Florida Department of Revenue with the Senior General Counsel regarding the hearing rooms in Duval County and other matters (principally, sign-in sheet logistics, alleged activities when hearings were held at the Convention Center – over 9 years ago – and in regard to alleged VAB Christmas parties).  Mr. Jeter has met with VAB Staff and has sent a response to Steve Keller, the Senior General Counsel for the Florida Department of Revenue in regard to the hearing rooms, sign-in sheets and the Convention Center allegations.  VAB Staff and Mr. Jeter represented to the Board that Ms. Anderson’s assertions concerning the Convention Center and alleged Christmas parties are incorrect.  Mr. Jeter informed the Board that, henceforth, VAB Staff will ask the Property Appraiser’s Office representatives (as well as Petitioners) to sign in on the sign in sheet when they arrive for hearings.  Mr. Jeter also informed the Board that VAB Staff will place a sign in the lobby stating that all hearings are open to the public and that staff members are available for assistance.  The Chair asked Mr. Jeter if a schedule is posted anywhere for the day for hearings.  Mr. Jeter answered, no, as Special Magistrates are selected at random for each hearing each day.  Council Member Becton asked VAB Staff if the agenda was posted on the VAB website.  VAB Staff informed the Board that staff does not post the agendas on the website because the agenda changes so frequently.  Council Member Becton suggested that VAB Staff post the agenda on the website for hearings.  Mr. Jeter asked the Board if VAB Staff might speak with the VAB Clerk regarding posting the agenda for hearings online.  The Chair stated yes, to speak with the VAB Clerk.
13. Mr. Jerry Holland, Duval County Property Appraiser, read to the Board a statistic to the effect that late files versus the on time petitions equal about ½ of 1% of the petitions that filed on time.  Mr. Holland stated his opinion that late files are always important but they are not a critical percentage of the total numbers.
Announce date and location of next 2016 VAB meeting:

Thursday, February 9, 2017 at 2:00 pm







      
1st Floor, City Hall, Council Chambers
Meeting was adjourned at 4:12 pm.
PAGE  
3

